EUNIS BOARD MEETING MINUTES





EUNIS Board of Directors
Umeå Saturday October 5th, 2013
Minutes of Board Meeting

 

1. Welcome and registration of participants

Present (Board members): Jan Madey (President), Ilkka Siissalo (Vice-President), John Murphy (Secretary), Gill Ferrell, Mikael Berglund, Pekka Kähkipuro, Michele Mennielli, Ramon Grau Sala, Zigmunds Zitmanis

Invited: Jean-François Desnos (Executive Secretary), Yves Epelboin (Past President), Kristel Sarlin (Past President), Anna Pacholak (President’s Assistant), Harald Spiegl (Treasurer’s Assistant),  

Johan Bergström, Gatis Praličs

Apologies: Hans-Dieter Weckmann (Treasurer), Lígia Ribeiro
Absent:
 Arsénio Reis
The President welcomed the Board members to Umeå and thanked the hosts for providing the venue and facilities. 

2. Approval of the minutes from the last General Assembly in Riga (President)

The minutes of the June 2013 meeting in Riga were approved as a true and accurate record. It was agreed that minutes should only be available by registered access on the EUNIS website.

3. Congress in Riga: final report (Zigmunds Zitmanis)

Zigmunds presented the final report for the EUNIS Congress 2013 in Riga. The Congress had 240 attendees of which 206 paid. The Riga Congress made a profit.  The presentation covered the following areas:

Important Dates
Communications
Pre-Congress
Congress
Social Programme
Satisfaction Ratings
Sponsors
Finances
Lessons Learned

Action:
The full presentation is to be circulated to the EUNIS Board by Zigmunds. 

Action:
Zigmunds to update the guidelines for future congress organizers.

On behalf of the Board, the President thanked Zigmunds and his team for an excellent congress in Riga. 
The President highlighted the fact that the final report from the EUNIS Congress in Vila Real in 2012 had not been received or presented to the Board as yet.

4. Visit to EC in Brussels (Pekka Kähkipuro, Ramon Grau Sala, Jean-François Desnos)
EUNIS were invited to attend a meeting with the EC in Brussels on 30th September 2013 on “Opening up Education”. The aforementioned Board members attended the meeting with Ricardo Ferreira & Ana-Carla Pereira (Head of Unit DG Education and Culture). Pekka gave a detailed overview of the meeting and highlighted the outcomes and some areas where EUNIS may be involved in the future. 

The three areas that may be of interest to EUNIS are:

· Changing Organisational Culture

· Promotion of Open Objects

· Connectivity and Infrastructure

Opening up Education is related to topics and actions at both EU and national levels. Project funding will be available in the 2014 - 2020 timeframe through the Erasmus+ and Horizon 2020 programs. Individual ideas about EUNIS involvement should be discussed within the Board.
Action:
Pekka to circulate the full EU paper to Board members

Action:
Pekka to circulate the presentation to Board members

Action:
Pekka to invite comment from the Board and prepare a response for the EU. (End of October 2013)

5. Upcoming events

Business Intelligence (Michele Mennielli, Jean-François Desnos)
Prior to the Board meeting in Umea it was announced by email that the EUNIS Business Intelligence conference organized with AMUE and CINECA had been postponed. The BI organizing committee had decided on this action as no keynotes had been organized and the survey had not been completed in Portugal, Spain, Italy and Germany had only started in France and had not started in Ireland, Sweden and Finland. The congress will now take place in Paris on March 6/7th 2014. The surveys will be run in Ireland and the UK (John Murphy) and in Finland and Sweden. 

Bencheit (Ilkka Siissalo)
The theme this time is "How to implement European wide core indicators between different benchmarking initiatives". Janne Juult from Aalto university completed his Master Thesis on the subject “Higher Education Information Technology Management Benchmarking in Europe”. He looks closer at the Finnish BencheIT, British UCISA and Spanish UNIVERSITIC projects, and discusses the possibility to find European wide common indicators. Attendees will have access to his work before the workshop, and will then continue the discussion based on his findings, and your own thoughts on interesting indicators. The Conference will take place in Paris on 4th December at AMUE and is arranged so that people can fly and out on the one day. An application form to attend will be available shortly.

ELTF next meeting (Gill Ferrell) 
It is planned to have the next meeting in Feb-April 2014 in either Malaga or Barcelona.
Rectors’ conference (Ilkka Siissalo, Pekka Kähkipuro)
Pekka and Ilkka briefed the Board on the Rectors’ conference preparations. There was some discussion on whether the event should be an exclusive event reserved for the Rectors of participating members. The Board was split on whether IT Directors/CIOS should be invited to attend. The outcome was that the conference would not promote the event among CIO/IT Directors but they would not be excluded from attending if they requested a place. However, the focus of the conference would remain primarily on Rectors and ensuring their attendance in first attendance. If the event is under subscribed then some places would be released to IT Directors/CIO’s if they wished to attend. The Rectors’ conference should be held in convenient locations with an easy access due to the specific target group – rectors. Consideration should also be given to the location based on where the Congress is held annually. 

The 2016 EUNIS Congress

A proposal for the 2016 congress has come from Thessaloniki (Greece). The Board has requested, more details such as: facilities, transportation/flights connections etc. in order to evaluate the proposal. It was proposed and agreed that revised guidelines for Congress’ organizing committees should be prepared and made available on the EUNIS website. In order to maximize attendance at a Congress it was agreed that dates should remain more or less the same for each Congress. It was recognized that the Scandinavian countries would prefer that a congress did not clash with mid-summer events. Mikael proposed that the board should actively search for good venues and hosts for the upcoming congresses. He suggested that we alternate each year between a central location and a more peripheral location. No decision was made.
Action: The marketing team working with Zigmunds to revise the guidelines and agreement for future Congresses. 
6. List server (Anna Pacholak)

The list server has been moved from Paris to Warsaw. Its current address is http://lists.eunis.org/wws and the service has been launched and works well. Administrative rights are given to: Yves Epelboin, Jean-François Desnos, Anna Pacholak, and Paweł Kozłowski.  

The current lists are:

· board@eunis.org  - restricted to EUNIS Board members

· attendees@eunis.org - EUNIS discussion list open for all the participants of the congresses and individuals who can subscribe. 

· members@eunis.org - EUNIS members discussion list - visible and available for EUNIS members. This is moderated by the administrator

· congress@eunis.org  (a new restricted list proposed for all the Board and current congress organizers)

There were also ELTF and BI task forces lists copied to the new server and the task forces leaders should have the admin rights to their lists to add the new users:

· eltf@eunis.org (owner/admin: Gill Ferrell) - E-learning task force list, hidden and available only for subscribers;
· big@eunis.org (owners/admin: JFD, Yves) - Business Intelligence Group list, visible for all but inclusion possible only by the acceptance of the list’s owner 

The setups of the lists can be changed if required. Three new lists will be created for the BencheIT task force. Ilkka Siissalo (the TF leader) will have administrative rights. It may be worth considering the creation of a Rectors’ Conference participants list also.

7. Members status and Financial position (Harald Spiegl for The Treasurer)

In the absence of the Treasurer, Harald Spiegl presented the 2012/13 accounts and the projected budget for 2013/14. There were a number of queries on membership of EUNIS and Harald Spiegl confirmed that although the list had a number of potential or previous members, only 81 members had actually paid their subscription fee. It was agreed that after 2 years of non-payment the member should be removed from the list. Also the contacts and the members’ representatives should be revised and improved (some of them are out of date). Members of the Board were asked to help the Treasurer with this. 

There were also some queries around increases in the projected versus the actual costs recorded in the accounts for 2012/13, in particular, the increase in costs for staff. The President explained that  (a) the rental costs for the EUNIS office have increased since no longer a 50% reduction can be applied (the center which covered half of the costs moved out from the building) and (b) the costs for staff had risen due to an increase in the volume of work of both administrative and technical staff. EUNIS now pays contributions to three staff and the Executive Secretary. There was also some additional cost associated with the Board meeting in Paris in March 2013. A question was raised as to who sanctions the increase in payments. The President responded that a small standing group of EUNIS consisting of the President, Executive Secretary and the Treasurer had signed off on the increases. Members of the Board requested greater transparency around the approval process and highlighted that these staff costs should now in theory decrease in 2013/14. 

Action:
 H. Spiegl was requested to produce two lists. One list should show all those that have paid. This should then be used for budget projections for 2013/14. The other list is to show those who may wish to become members but that have not paid or payment is delayed. If you have not paid then you are not a member of EUNIS. Any member that has not paid for two years should be removed from the members list. 

Action: The invoice letter should be revised and improved for this year (2013/14) and should include some of the comments from the marketing group. It was also suggested that the invoicing process be somehow linked with the marketing activities.

Action: The Treasurer was asked to send a detailed budget to the Executive Secretary and the President for review as well as to send a detailed list of expenses for the year 2012/2013 to the Board .
8. Marketing EUNIS (Michele Mennielli)

Michele gave an update report on the marketing group activities.

EUNIS Website:

A new layout of the EUNIS website was presented by Johan Bergström, which is in line with the marketing group suggestion on developing the events’ websites within the EUNIS’ domain and platform. In this way, the graphic layout should always be coherent while retaining important information about EUNIS, events, publications, participants, awards, contacts, etc. 

The new look and feel was warmly accepted by Board members as it greatly reinforced the EUNIS brand and offered a platform to develop further EUNIS initiatives. 

Ownership and ability to update should be granted to individual areas such as Task Force leaders to allow updates of web areas and to use social media tools. 

It was envisaged that after more detailed feedback from Board members the new website would be launched on 1st Nov 2013. Board members were asked to send a photo and a bio to Anna and these will be used on the EUNIS website. 

Publications

It was agreed that the “Editorial Committee” would allow open access to all existing EUNIS publications and put them on the website in order to allow visitors to the site to find easily find what they are looking for.  This decision is based on the fact that the majority of the publications can be freely found online and the international trend is to go towards open access.
Social networks

EUNIS social networks will be updated and shall be more frequently used between the upcoming events. They give also an opportunity for a better offer for the corporate members (webinars etc.)

Newsletters

We will be using social networks to encourage more members to send their news direct to EUNIS so we can have more regular short news items on the website. Board members are encouraged to suggest news items direct to the webmaster (Anna). This should allow us to generate newsletters on a more regular basis for those who prefer to receive them via email and the layout will reflect the EUNIS branding from the website.
Corporate members

There should be a more sustained and coordinated efforts to manage the relationship with corporate members with the added benefit of making it easier to get sponsorship for events. 

The Board warmly welcomed the presentation from the marketing group and the group were thanked for their efforts to date. 

Action:
Board members to provide feedback to Marketing Group by 25h October prior to launch of new EUNIS website on 1st November 2013 
Action:
Existing EUNIS documents to be made available to users on the website
Action:
John Murphy, Jean-François Desnos and Anna Pacholak to work on improving communication with potential sponsors 

Action: Board members to send photo and bio to Anna for inclusion on new EUNIS website prior to launch on November 1st 2013. 

9. MOOCs (Yves Epelboin)
Yves informed on how MOOCs can transform education delivery at European universities. A clear trend has emerged that feedback shows that creating a MOOC is very costly. The outcome has been that many small MOOCs are created as products to be sold to external stakeholders, making use of them for their own purposes.

A European Conference on MOOCs will take place in Lausanne on 10-12 February 2014, where the will be a number of different streams including what is happening in a number of different countries. 


10. AOB

(I) 
The President of EUNIS term in office will end in 2015 and the current President is not eligible for re-election. Over the coming three years the following will be the status of the current Board members. 

	Name
	Year term ends
	Eligible for re-election

	Ramon Grau Sala
	2014
	Yes

	Pekka Kähkipuro
	2014
	Yes

	Arsénio Reis
	2014
	Yes, 1 year only

	Ligia Ribeiro
	2014
	Yes

	Hans-Dieter Weckmann
	2015
	No

	Jan Madey
	2015
	No

	Gill Ferrell
	2015
	Yes

	Mikael Berglund
	2015
	Yes

	Ilkka Siissalo
	2016
	Yes

	Michele Mennielli
	2016
	Yes

	Zigmunds Zitmanis
	2016
	Yes

	John Murphy
	2016
	Yes


(II)
It was suggested that as part of the new website that all Board members should have their photograph and a short profile published. In any event Board members were reminded that if they intended to be elected in a given year then a profile and photograph must be published as part of any election campaign and should be sent to the Secretary two months in advance of the Congress. 

(iii)
3 EUNIS Board members will be attending EDUCAUSE.

(iv)
On Friday 4th October the Board received a presentation from the Umeå Congress 2014 organizing committee. The theme for the 2014 Congress is “Higher education in the digital era”
The organizing committee has suggested the following tracks (of course the names can change – but that is, through our proposal, up to the track chairs):
·         CIO and IT management
·         Supporting teaching and learning
·         University management systems – BI
·         University cooperation and consortia
·         Security
·         Software development
 
A more expansive discussion on the 2014 Congress program proposal will be forthcoming but the organizing committee will start work on the above theme and strands. 
11. Next Board meeting

 

The next Board meeting is planned for 5th March 2014 in Paris in advance of the BI workshop which is scheduled for 6-7th March 2014. 

12. Key Dates for Board members 2013-14

	Event
	Date 
	Owner
	Location

	New EUNIS Website Go-live 
	1st November 2013
	Marketing Group

Board Members
	

	Bencheit Workshop
	4th December 2013
	Bencheit Task Force
	Paris, France –  hosted by AMUE

	Call for Papers EUNIS Congress 2014
	
	Umeå Congress organisers 
	Umeå, Sweden

	MOOCS Event
	10-12 February 2014
	Yves Epelboin
	Lausanne, Switzerland

	Board Meeting 
	5th March 2014
	EUNIS Secretary
	Paris, France

	Business Intelligence Conference
	6-7 March 2014
	BI Task Force 
	Paris, France

	Rectors’ Conference
	3-5 April 2014
	Ilkka Siissalo

Pekka Kähkipuro
	Helsinki, Finland

	E-Learning Workshop
	TBA, Feb – April 2014
	Gill Ferrell
	Malaga, Barcelona, Spain

	20th EUNIS Congress 2014
	11-13 June 2014
	Umeå Congress organisers
	Umeå, Sweden


	
	

	Secretary to the board of eunis 
	7



